The Conundrum of DDR Coordination

The Case of South Sudan

GUY LAMB, PhD*
THEO STAINER

he coordination of activities within peace support operations is a process that takes place between a variety of entities at multiple levels and often occurs in the context of complex and fluctuating environments. Such coordination represents efforts to achieve complementary outcomes, as well as reduces the potential for duplication, waste, institutional rivalries and conflicts. Over the past three decades, the intricacy of such coordination within peace support operations has intensified with the inclusion of additional actors, such as regional organizations, private sector companies, and various types of civil society organizations.¹

Consequently, effective coordination has often been difficult to achieve in contemporary post-conflict environments, and it has become an issue of concern for both scholars and practitioners alike. The importance of coordination in terms of multi-agency operations is not confined to peacebuilding, but has also been identified by scholars that have studied disaster management, for example. In this sector, scholars have suggested that coordination problems have arisen due to the disordered nature of the operational environment; the diversity of organizations; a lack of resources; and the aversion of some organizations to collaborate with others.

The disarmament, demobilization and reintegration (DDR) of former combatants are frequently key components of peace support operations. In basic terms, DDR is the process through which armaments (particularly firearms) are recovered from combatants, who are in the process of exiting their respective military organizations and becoming civilians. Support by international organizations, government and civil society organizations is usually provided for this transition.

^{*}Dr. Lamb is the Director of the Safety and Violence Initiative at the University of Cape Town, South Africa. Theo Stainer, Department of Political Studies, University of Cape Town, South Africa.

Guy Lamb and Theo Stainer, "The Conundrum of DDR Coordination: The Case of South Sudan," *Stability: International Journal of Security and Development* 7, no. 1 (2018): 9, http://doi.org/10.5334/sta.628.

The coordination of the DDR components and the synchronization of DDR with other aspects of the peace support operation has been particularly complex and challenging. The reason being is that the three constitutive elements of DDR have typically been directed by entities with juxtaposing organizational cultures, implementation approaches and often differing strategic institutional objectives. That is, the armed forces or peacekeepers are generally allocated the responsibility of arranging the disarmament and demobilization, while reintegration has usually been mandated to civilian-led development agencies and non-governmental organizations. In this regard, military organizations are, due to their hierarchical and martial nature, often reluctant to collaborate actively with non-military organizations. Furthermore, the nature of the reintegration programming has become considerably diversified over time drawing in a wider range of local and international non-governmental entities, which has exacerbated the complexity of DDR coordination.

The coordination aspects of DDR have not been a major focus of scholarly literature. Where discussed, the analyses have tended to be descriptive and lacking in theory relating to inter-organizational cooperation. Such theory has been derived from numerous studies of the endeavors of a wide variety of organizations to solve complex societal problems jointly in different sectors including job creation, education reform, housing delivery, substance abuse, and environmental degradation.⁵ It has particular relevance for the study of DDR coordination because DDR is also a multi-faceted issue that affects both government and civil society.

Given this state of affairs, this article will draw on theories of inter-organizational collaboration and alliances to analyze the nature of DDR coordination, and will make detailed reference to the contemporary DDR program in South Sudan as an illustrative case study. South Sudan is a highly relevant example of a combination of international and local attempts to facilitate DDR coordination in a fragile and complex political and operational environment. It analyses the nature and extent of coordination between the various DDR stakeholders during the design and implementation of the DDR undertaking in South Sudan and offers explanations as to why certain challenges were encountered. The data used in this article draws entirely from peer-reviewed and policy-oriented publications that have focused on DDR.

The Complexity of Peacebuilding and DDR Coordination

Major peacebuilding interventions have grown in complexity since the 1990s. Such interventions are now generally required to fulfill an expanded set of

objectives, perform a wider range of tasks, and engage with a more diverse set of stakeholders. With such a variety of entities working towards a common general objective, many of which have different organizational cultures, constituencies and competencies and incongruities, conflicts are almost inevitable. Differences at the individual level further exacerbate this problem since peacebuilding missions bring together people from highly varied cultural and ethnic backgrounds. These dynamics could in turn disrupt, delay or even derail the entire peacebuilding process.

Hence, a key imperative within multi-agency peacebuilding is that of coordination as a means to promote communication, cooperation, mission coherence and conflict management. This is based on the normative assumption that coordination will eliminate duplication, lessen competition over resources, and minimize transaction costs, which will ultimately enhance the effectiveness and efficiency of the entire peacebuilding mission.⁷

Published research on DDR and security sector reform (SSR) programs has indicated that the successful outcomes of DDR and SSR programs have often been dependent on the efficacy of coordination and communication between the key DDR/SSR stakeholders. In Sierra Leone, for example, Williamson noted that interventions that targeted former child soldiers were particularly effective due to efficient coordination and collaboration between the various civil society organizations that worked in the sector, which was combined with the astute collaborative leadership provided by UNICEF.8 On the other hand, Onana and Taylor stressed that DDR and other SSR initiatives in the Democratic Republic of the Congo had been delayed and their effectiveness diluted due to coordination difficulties.9

Coordination was a fundamental component of the Multi-Country Demobilization and Reintegration Program (MDRP), which was in place from 2002 to 2009 in Central Africa. 10 The MDRP, which was established by the World Bank and the United Nations (UN), has been one of the most complex and ambitious demobilization and reintegration programs to date. This program, which had a budget of approximately US\$500 million, sought to concurrently facilitate the financing and program implementation for the demobilization and reintegration of some 350,000 ex-combatants in Angola, Burundi, the Central African Republic, the DRC, the Republic of Congo, Rwanda and Uganda. 11 According to the MDRP, a lack of coordination in this context would most likely have "led to duplication, inefficiencies, and gaps in programming, and could have affected the goals of bringing stability to the region."12 Specific coordination mechanisms, such as the Technical Coordination Group (TCG), were created to foster and maintain coordination and build trust. However, the TCG coordination activities

were not optimized due to insufficient strategic thinking and inadequate implementation of TCG decisions at the national level.¹³

In 2006 the UN published its Integrated Disarmament, Demobilization and Reintegration Standards (IDDRS) as a means to promote greater coordination and harmonization of its DDR programming. This was a response to the fact that in the past DDR programs had often been pursued in a fragmented manner due to inadequate coordination and planning and had been hampered by institutional rivalries. 14 In effect the IDDRS were not strict standards but were rather generic (detailed) guidelines for the design and implementation of DDR interventions under the auspices of the UN. The IDDRS subsequently became the official template for UN directed DDR interventions in South Sudan. The IDDRS, however, have been critiqued by some scholars as being inadequate, especially in the context of complex operational environments.¹⁵

Theorizing Peacebuilding and DDR Coordination: Strategic Alliances

There has been very little scholarly consideration in the peacebuilding, SSR, and DDR literature as to why effective coordination has been accomplished in some contexts but not in others. Studies that provide some commentary on coordination (or the lack thereof) have generally suggested that SSR and DDR have been ineffective due to a lack of cooperative behavior between stakeholders; political tensions; insufficient communication and accountability between parties; and a lack of sufficient resources and incentive to cooperate. In Afghanistan, for example, factionalism within the government and rivalries between donors has undermined the realization of comprehensive SSR. ¹⁶ In the case of East Timor, Hood attributed inadequate cooperative leadership as a major contributing factor to the unimpressive outcomes of the SSR interventions in this country. However, these assessments about SSR/DDR coordination are largely speculative and not based on theory or generated as the result of rigorous research and analysis. Therefore, in order to gain some theoretical insights in the areas of DDR it is necessary to explore pertinent theory from other academic disciplines, especially organizational theory. In short, organizational theory has been developed as a means to understand how organizations, which are viewed as social entities, function and relate to other organizations.

Conceptually, multifaceted DDR processes can be likened to inter-organizational alliances, which are mutually beneficial partnerships that are established between various entities. Within organizational theory, substantial research on strategic business alliances and why such alliances succeed and fail in particular, has some relevance for examining coordination in the context of multifaceted DDR operations. In this regard, published research findings suggest that strategic business alliances frequently fail due to inter-organizational rivalries and the complexity associated with managing such alliances.

In particular, strategic alliances often collapse as a result of opportunistic behavior in which participants in the alliance prioritize their own interests over those of the alliance, as well as the irreconcilability of organizational culture and values between members of the alliance. 18 Hence, prominent scholars in this area have emphasized the following key ingredients for sustainable and fruitful alliances: trust; the effective management of tensions between all parties; knowledge management and sharing; the availability of relevant resources; and accountability. 19 Studies have also shown that establishment of coordination routines within the alliance and establishment of less hierarchical and formal structures and processes with the various partners are vital factors for the efficacy of alliances.²⁰

Building and maintaining trust between alliance partners, as well as the management of inter-organizational tensions, are two key elements of strategic alliance theory that will be explored within the context of DDR in South Sudan. In this regard trust is comprised of two crucial elements, namely goodwill towards alliance partners, and confidence in the competency of the other parties in the strategic arrangement.²¹ Tensions between parties, which are inherent to strategic alliances, will fundamentally destabilize the alliance if not appropriately managed.²² This is especially the case concerning the manner in which decisions are made and relationships are managed. Tensions in this regard are typically more acute in multi-cultural environments.²³

The complexity of such alliances has also been affected by external factors, particularly the nature of the economic and political environments within which the alliances have been created.²⁴ Such contexts can either hamper or enable the effectiveness and sustainability of strategic alliances. For example, in Canada significant progress on inter-organizational collaboration to improve environmental protection was greatly facilitated by a common agreement across government and society on the need to prioritize the protection of the environment, combined with a political culture that emphasized consultation and consensus-building.²⁵

Historically external factors to DDR processes have been key determinants for the effectiveness of DDR interventions, particularly firm commitments of all parties to the conflict to adhere to some form of peacebuilding undertaking, and an economic environment that can adequately accommodate the reintegration of ex-combatants. For instance, two major DDR efforts in Angola in the 1990s essentially collapsed due to lack of commitment to the peace processes by one of the conflicting parties (UNITA), and inadequate responses by the United Nations to violations of the peace agreements by all parties. ²⁶ Furthermore, fragile economies

and a lack of income generating opportunities for ex-combatants, particularly in Africa, have led to the underperformance of DDR programs.²⁷

Hence, based on theories of strategic alliances, and observations by DDR scholars, this article seeks to evaluate the hypothesis that the coordination of multi-stakeholder DDR processes is undermined in contexts where there are heightened tensions and deficiency of trust between parties. The recent DDR program in South Sudan will serve as an illustrative case study.

DDR in South Sudan: Overview

The DDR program in Sudan and South Sudan was initiated through the Comprehensive Peace Agreement (CPA) in 2005. An Interim DDR Program (IDDRP) was established with DDR commissions being established in the Republic of Sudan and South Sudan, which was to fulfil the objectives outlined in the 2007 National DDR Strategic Plan.²⁸ The primary purpose of this DDR undertaking was "to consolidate the peace process and to create an enabling environment to undertake the activities related to human security, reconstruction and development."29 However, while the IDDRP developed an overall strategy for the DDR program, it did not stipulate the specific implementation details or undertake any significant DDR operations, other than a small project for elderly and disabled combatants, and children associated with armed forces and minority groups.³⁰

The full-scale DDR program for the entire territory of Sudan, the Multi-Year DDR Program (MYDDRP), was launched in June 2009, and was subsequently split along national lines following South Sudan's independence in 2011. Phase I of the MYDDRP in South Sudan was concluded in December 2012. Phase II did not gain significant momentum and was severely weakened with the eruption of civil war in December 2013.

A key principle of the CPA in relation to the DDR program was that of national ownership, namely that "the capabilities of the national institutions shall be built to effectively lead the overall DDR process"; and that "international partners shall only play a supportive role to these [national] institutions."31 This is to provide technical, financial and material support and help with capacity building and program implementation.³²

The UN Security Council Resolution 1590 in 2005 mandated the UN Mission in Sudan (UNMIS) to provide support and assistance to the newly formed Government of National Unity (GoU) and Government of South Sudan (GoSS) in the areas of planning, developing and implementing the entire DDR program.³³ It was agreed between the leadership of the United Nations Development Program (UNDP) and UNMIS that disarmament and demobilization support was

to be led by UNMIS, and that UNDP would take the lead on reintegration support. In 2011 the UN Mission in the Republic of South Sudan (UNMISS) was established and assumed UNMIS' responsibilities in South Sudan. In addition it was agreed by the UN and the government in South Sudan that DDR technical and financial support would also be provided by a number of international donors and implementation partners (IPs), such as the International Organization of Migration (IOM), the Food and Agriculture Organization, Deutsche Gesellschaft für Internationale Zusammenarbeit, and the Bangladesh Rehabilitation Assistance Committee.³⁴

The South Sudan DDR Commission (SSDDRC), which was comprised of government officials with imbedded technical supported provided by the Bonn International Center for Conversion, was mandated to provide the overall leadership for the South Sudan DDR program.³⁵ The intention was that international organizations, including UN agencies, would then partner with national actors, such as the Sudan Peoples' Liberation Army (SPLA), to design and implement the DDR program under the direction of the SSDDRC. In this regard, the SSD-DRC was to organize regular coordination meetings and workshops for government stakeholders, non-governmental organizations and donors. In these meetings, the various stakeholders were supposed to develop strategies, determine objectives, share information, determine roles and responsibilities, and mobilize resources. The Reintegration Technical Coordination Committee (RTCC), comprised of key organizations was established.³⁶

The IDDRS were envisaged to provide the UN entities, and other DDR stakeholders, with a consolidated implementation framework that would facilitate a more integrated and coordinated approach to planning, management and implementation. In accordance with the IDDRS, an Integrated UN DDR Unit (IUNDDRU) was established in South Sudan, which sought to synchronize the activities of the numerous UN entities with other actors and the relevant national institutions. The UNMIS head of DDR in South Sudan became the IUNDDRU chief, with the head of UNDP South Sudan becoming the deputy head of the Unit.

However, as will be shown below, the operationalization of such an integrated DDR approach was not a simple paint-by-numbers process. Tensions, conflict, inadequate communication, and incongruences in terms of organizational culture and priorities characterized the relationships between the key organizations and entities responsible for DDR. This was to undermine the effectiveness of the DDR coordination infrastructure, which was further encumbered by external factors, such as an unstable security environment.

DDR Coordination Infrastructure and Organizational Dynamics

As indicated above, structures and processes were established with the objective to direct and manage collaborative DDR planning and activities between the various organizations in South Sudan in a coherent and systematic manner. This was in line with the key theoretical literature on strategic alliances, which asserts that control is an essential component of alliance viability. In essence, control involves the creation of systems and mechanisms of regulation that facilitate the predictability and consistency of decision-making and actions within the alliance that are geared towards specific objectives.³⁷ The theoretical literature further suggests that the establishment and maintenance of context-appropriate control mechanisms results in trust-building between participant organizations in the alliance. Nonetheless, overly formal, hierarchical and opaque control mechanisms that are pursued in the absence of social controls that promote regular interaction, mutual respect, cultural sensitivity, and the development of shared values at all levels, may undermine trust between organizations.³⁸

Prior to South Sudan's independence in 2011, decision-making and the management of the DDR process was highly centralized and based in Khartoum (Republic of Sudan). The overall management structure provided very little autonomy to the key local stakeholders in South Sudan and there was a general "lack of transparency, inadequate consultation and the absence of regular [coordination] meetings." The effect of this was that SSDDRC was generally relegated to a bystander role in terms of leadership, oversight and coordination of this phase of the DDR process. Moreover, prior to 2011, there was acute political tension and a lack of trust between government officials responsible for DDR in Khartoum and those in Juba, and inadequate local DDR expertise within the DDR commission in South Sudan. 40

Relations between the SSDDRC and the IUNDDRU were described as being "strained," with low levels of goodwill and trust between parties. This was exacerbated by a high turnover rate of IUNDDRU staff, with many appearing to have lacked the necessary DDR experience and knowledge. Consequently, given these dynamics, bilateral interaction was favored between the SSDDRC and individual international stakeholders. This jeopardized the ability of the entire DDR program to have a coherent and synchronized strategy in which the timing and implementation of the various DDR activities would be effectively coordinated between all the relevant participant organizations.

The UN's multifaceted integrated mission approach was largely untested prior to its implementation in the Sudanese territories. This approach was envisaged to coordinate all the key activities of the UN intervention and to facilitate

harmonization of activities with other relevant international entities. However, in reality, this approach resulted in "a proliferation of mission functions, [...] managerial challenges, [...] coordination fatigue," and thwarted the UN mission from focusing on "priority tasks." Additionally, high-level coordination and oversight was weak. For example, prior to South Sudan's referendum in 2011, only one meeting of the DDR Oversight Committee that focused on South Sudan was held in Khartoum.⁴⁴ As indicated in the literature on organizational theory, such tenuous circumstances make trust and confidence building within the alliance difficult to achieve.

This state of affairs further undermined the ability of the UN bodies that were responsible for DDR to adhere adequately to the IDDRS, which in turn compromised the ability of the IUNDDRU to coordinate DDR activities effectively.⁴⁵ This was particularly noticeable in relation to demobilization in which UNMIS encountered significant delays in establishing its demobilization resources and programs, and had to contend with unwieldy managerial and administrative systems and structures.⁴⁶

There were palpable tensions and a trust deficit between UNDP and UN-MIS during the IDDRP and into the early stages of the MYDDRP in 2009. This was primarily in relation to how DDR should be implemented. For example, an evaluation report undertaken for UNDP stated that the working relationship between UNDP and UNMIS had been negatively affected by "a lack of adherence" to the IUNDDR procedures.⁴⁷ An independent assessment conducted in November 2009 found that communication between the various agencies involved in the DDR process could have been more effective. 48 As a result, during much of the DDR process these two UN bodies maintained separate systems for recruitment, procurement, financial management, human resource management and communications and maintained separate offices in different locations in Juba. 49 Likewise, the development of constructive working relations was undermined by structural factors. That is, UN regulations at the time prohibited UN staff from one UN agency being directly managed by staff from another UN entity.⁵⁰

A joint review by UNDP and UNMIS took cognizance of the management challenges and coordination problems that had plagued the implementation of the DDR program in the early stages. The review reportedly resulted in changes to the coordination and management mechanisms in which the UN engaged with the SSDDRC. This eventually led to: a more decentralized decision-making and implementation structure; more influence for the SSDDRC in the process; and attempted to address the inter-agency challenges concerning the IUNDDRU. It was reported that there was a "notable success" in terms of fostering unity of purpose and trust.⁵¹ However, internal tensions within the IUNDDRU continued to persist, which ultimately led to the withdrawal of UNDP from the process and ultimately the IUNDDRU's dissolution in 2010. In the following sections, which will specifically assess each of the three DDR components, relations between the various entities responsible for DDR will be considered in more detail.

Disarmament

The National DDR Strategic Plan stipulated that the process of disarmament was the responsibility of the country's two main armed formations-the Sudan Armed Forces (SAF) and the SPLA—which would be supported by the two respective national DDR commissions.⁵² UNMIS was mandated to assist the SAF, the SPLA and other relevant stakeholders with the establishment of voluntary disarmament and weapons destruction processes. However, no official systems and mechanisms were created to facilitate coordination and communication, as well as manage institutional tensions between the various organizations directly involved in DDR.⁵³ This state of affairs, as specified by strategic alliance theory, increases the risk of self-serving and myopic behavior by one or more parties to the alliance. Hence, taking such theory into account, it was not unexpected that the SPLA, informed by distinctive martial and authoritarian values, opted for a process of unilateral forced disarmament and pacification in 2005 and 2006. This included the highly coercive seizure of weapons from militias and the civilian population.⁵⁴ This subsequently resulted in violent clashes and skirmishes in Jonglei state between the SPLA and those militias targeted for disarmament. It was estimated that at least 1,600 individuals died as a result of this disarmament intervention, with 3,000 firearms being confiscated.⁵⁵

The SPLA's approach to disarmament presented the UN mission in Sudan with a fundamental dilemma in terms of its continued involvement in the DDR process. That is, the forceful nature of the Jonglei intervention was at odds with the UN's mandate to support voluntary civilian disarmament and protect human rights. At the time the UN was seeking to develop good working relations with the SPLA and did not want to see the fragile peace agreement derailed, and *hence* the UN did not publicly criticize the SPLA.⁵⁶ The UN mission subsequently established partnerships with community-based organizations and initiated limited non-aggressive small-scale disarmament programs without the involvement of the SPLA, which resulted in the surrender of close to 1,400 firearms.⁵⁷

In 2008 a disarmament decree was issued by the President of southern Sudan which authorized the SPLA to disarm civilians throughout the territory over a six month period. There was no involvement of UNMIS in this process. A voluntary disarmament approach was initially envisaged that entailed allocating traditional leaders the responsibility for weapons collection, but such an approach

yielded poor results. Consequently, the SPLA resorted to more belligerent collection methods with human rights violations and destruction of property being reported. In addition, the operation did not result in large quantities of firearms being confiscated.⁵⁸ Ad hoc forceful disarmament measures have been pursued by the SPLA over the past 10 years, but nonetheless, civilian firearm possession in South Sudan remains widespread and has been mainly driven by high levels of insecurity and the needs of rural households and communities to protect livestock from armed raiders.⁵⁹

As indicated above, theory on strategic alliances indicates that a complementarity of institutional cultures is required for alliance prosperity, and therefore it is conceivable that the disarmament interventions could have been more effective if common ground had been found between the various DDR actors concerning the disarmament method. The decision by the SPLA to use force during disarmament operations effectively side-lined UNMIS and other international organizations from providing substantial resources and technical support. This approach also undermined the coordination of activities and multi-dimensional longterm planning that could have resulted in the implementation of measures to address the unstable security environment that was driving the civilian demand for firearms.

Demobilisation

The SSDDRC planned to demobilize 90,000 combatants during the CPAlinked DDR process.⁶⁰ In phase I of the program, some 34,000 of these individuals could come from special needs groups comprised of children, women who worked in a non-military role, disabled people and the elderly associated with armed forces and groups. The remainder of the ex-combatants to be demobilized were supposed to originate from the SPLA, and the demobilization of this population group was envisaged to take place in phase II.⁶¹

A Joint Monitoring Team, composed of SPLA members, the SSDDRC and the IUNDDRU, as well as UN military observers, was appointed to oversee and verify the demobilization process. The participants were to be transported to the demobilization sites by the SPLA and/or UNMIS before being discharged as civilians. 62 The UN mission, operating with the support from the SSDDRC and other implementing partners, funded and organized the establishment and maintenance of the demobilization sites.

The SPLA, however, was exceedingly reluctant to demobilize large segments of its armed forces due to the view that the CPA was more of a ceasefire than a sustainable peace agreement, combined with anxieties of possible attacks and invasion by the Sudanese military and militias. In addition, the DDR process was not aligned to a process of defense transformation within the SPLA that had attracted considerable donor funds.⁶³ Added to this, the SPLA members received a monthly salary (in an economy with very limited employment opportunities). Hence there were serious concerns both within the SPLA leadership and the government in South Sudan that the significant downsizing of the SPLA would undermine SPLA morale and negatively affect its dominant political influence within South Sudan, as well as its privileged access to resources.⁶⁴ Furthermore, the downsizing of the personnel size of the SPLA may have led to the destabilization of what was already a relatively ethnically-fractioned military organization.⁶⁵

Given this state of affairs, the personnel size of the SPLA actually increased by more than 30% between 2009 and 2013, from approximately 250,000 to around 330,000 personnel. Additionally, the SPLA had been required to include various militia groups following the signing of the CPA, and therefore there were concerns that if demobilized, these groups may engage in subverting acts. Such circumstances likely contributed to the SPLA remaining aloof from the DDR coordination efforts, which led to friction between the SPLA, the UN agencies and the DDR Commission. This in turn exacerbated tensions and undermined goodwill between the various UN entities and the SSDDRC. These developments correspond with the key aspects of strategic alliance theory, namely, that alliances are likely to be fragile where there is a lack of a consensus regarding the objectives of the alliance and a complementarity of institutional cultures between partner organizations.

The Joint Monitoring Teams were responsible for verifying whether discharge certificates submitted by ex-combatants matched the names on the master demobilization lists provided by the SPLA and SSDDRC. The master lists were supposed to have been prepared and submitted to UNMIS a month prior to actual launch of the demobilization process. However, these master lists were not provided timeously, mostly due to the dynamics within the SPLA (mentioned above), which meant that the necessary verifications could not be adequately conducted. This resulted in numerous ineligible candidates acquiring demobilization benefits. The demobilization process was terminated in April 2011, with 12,525 combatants having been demobilized by the end of the process, a figure well below the initial 34,000-target. Those that had been demobilized then became the target group for reintegration support.

According to theory on inter-organizational collaboration, trust between organizations is an essential ingredient for the sustainability of alliances and the effectiveness of outcomes. Trust is eroded in circumstances where there is insufficient veracity and commitment to the alliance by the participant organizations. That is, organizations participating in the alliance are not transparent in terms of their actual intended involvement within the alliance; and do not consistently

adhere to agreed timeframes and quality controls.⁷⁰ Hence, a larger number of eligible individuals could have been demobilized if all the collaborating entities had adhered to the agreed deadlines and deliverables with respect to the DDR process.

Reintegration

The reintegration process was largely driven by the UNDP in collaboration with UN mission in South Sudan and the SSDDRC, with funds being provided the governments of the UK, Canada, Italy, Netherlands, Sweden, Norway and Japan. The UNDP administered the donor funds, while the UN mission and the various implementing partners undertook the bulk of the reintegration workload.⁷¹ The reintegration component of South Sudan's CPA-linked DDR program received US\$ 50,678,958 from donors, with donors largely managing their financial support through bilateral relations with the SPLA, the SSDDRC or the UN mission.⁷²

Participants in the reintegration component were given the choice of selecting one of the following reintegration support options, namely: agriculture and livestock; small business development; vocational training; and adult education.⁷³ Initially 34,000 individuals were targeted for reintegration support, but by the end of 2012, when the CPA-mandated DDR program was terminated, less than half that number, that is 12,525 persons, had benefited from reintegration programs.⁷⁴ Plans to undertake phase II of the DDR process did not gain significant momentum as a result of logistical issues, inadequate funding and "political wrangling over ownership," further compounded by the outbreak of civil war in December 2013.⁷⁵

There is relative consensus in the theoretical literature on strategic alliances, that power imbalances and unequal access to resources by participating organizations, if not adequately managed, have the potential to undermine trust within alliances. ⁷⁶ Hence, it was foreseeable that given the inequitable relations between collaborating organizations in the reintegration phase, conflicts would emerge. There were frequent reports of rivalries and tensions between UN entities; between the UN and the SSDDRC; and between donors and the SSDDRC.⁷⁷ Such tensions existed between stakeholders located in Juba, as well as between those based at the UN headquarters in New York. This often resulted in a breakdown in communication and trust and ineffective coordination of the reintegration process. In 2010, William Deng Deng, the Chairman of the SSDDRC, commenting on the DDR process in South Sudan reportedly bemoaned that: "There has been no [reintegration] boss. Who is the boss? Is it the UNDP? Is it the donors? Is it the government of South Sudan? It must be the government of South Sudan because this is a government project."⁷⁸

A major source of tension between the SSDDRC and the UN was over the management and transparency of funds during the reintegration process. As described by Lamb: "the UN also kept a tight rein on the financial resources allocated for DDR in South Sudan, which provided UN agencies with considerable leverage in determining the type, content and manner of support provided as well as the organizations and agencies that would be contracted to implement the processes and activities." This meant that the SSDDRC was unable to be the central driving force of the reintegration program as was initially intended. Trust between the SSDDRC and the UNDP deteriorated further in 2010 when the UNDP failed to account for how US\$ 450,000 was spent on 44 missing laptops. 80

In 2011 the SSDDRC fundamentally changed its approach to the DDR program (particularly reintegration), and with it came improved coordination between it and the UN agencies. ⁸¹ The granting of independence to South Sudan meant that the DDR program focusing on South Sudan would be completely detached from the larger DDR undertaking that had also included the Republic of Sudan. In addition, the SSDDRC became more actively involved in the DDR activities and in coordinating with the UN and the various implementing partners. ⁸²

Moreover, from 2011 the UNDP introduced major changes to the management structure of the program, which reportedly resulted in 1) regular meetings being held between the SSDDRC, the UNDP and implementing partners, 2) improved transparency and consultation, and 3) greater decision-making authority being entrusted to the SSDDRC. In addition, The National DDR Coordination Council and Oversight Committee, consisting of the Commission, UNDP, UNMISS donors and other UN agencies, became more active in overseeing program implementation and held more effective monthly meetings. However, the lack of sufficient commitment from the SPLA to the DDR process and the outbreak of civil war in South Sudan in 2013 meant that these inter-organizational management reforms ultimately did not have a significant long-term meaningful impact on the DDR process.

Conclusion

Effective coordination of DDR interventions and programs within complex, multi-actor institutional settings and fragile political environments is difficult to achieve and preserve. By focusing on South Sudan and drawing on theories of inter-organizational collaboration and alliances it was shown that inter-organizational coordination of DDR appeared to have been negatively affected by overly hierarchical, convoluted and inflexible organizational processes and arrangements, not only between organizations, but within organizations as well. In addition, further

contributing factors included inadequate communication; power imbalances; deficiencies in DDR expertise; unequal access to financial resources; and a lack of adequate commitment to the alliance by some of the participating organizations.

In the case of South Sudan, it was apparent that these arrangements and dynamics contributed to inter-organizational tensions and eroded trust between stakeholders. This ultimately resulted in fragmented and sub-standard DDR outcomes. Furthermore, as the South Sudan case conspicuously reveals, effective coordination of DDR can only be achieved if all the key stakeholders are genuinely committed and open to coordinating with others. For instance, the nearly entire absence of the SPLA from the structures and activities geared towards DDR synchronization and implementation had major adverse effects on the outcomes of this peacebuilding endeavor.

Notes

- 1. Roland Paris, "Understanding the 'coordination problem," in The Dilemmas of Statebuilding: Confronting the Contradictions of Postwar Peace Operations, eds. Roland Paris and Timothy Sisk (London: Routledge, 2009), 53-79.
- 2. Cedric de Coning, "Civil-military coordination and UN peacebuilding operations," African Journal on Conflict Resolution 5, no. 2 (2007): 89-118, https://doi.org/10.4314/ajcr.v5i2.39393; Hrach Gregorian and Lara Olson, "No one wants to be coordinated: Obstacles to coherence in multidimensional peace operations," STO meeting proceedings, 4 October 2013 (Brussels: North Atlantic Treaty Organization and Science and Technology Organization); Stephan Hensell, "Coordinating intervention: International actors and local 'partners' between ritual and decoupling," Journal of Intervention and Statebuilding 9, no.1 (2015): 89–111, https://doi.org/10.1080/1750297 7.2014.976359; Bruce D. Jones, "The challenges of strategic coordination," in Ending civil wars: The implementation of peace agreements, ed. Stephen John Stedman, Donald S. Rothchild and Elizabeth M. Cousens (Boulder, CO: Lynne Rienner, 2002), 89-116; Walter Lotze, Gustavo de Carvalho and Yvonne Kasumba, "Peacebuilding coordination in African countries: Transitioning from conflict," ACCORD Occasional Paper Series 3, no. 1 (2008), http://www.accord.org.za/publication/peacebuilding-coordination-african-countries/; Paris, "Understanding the 'coordination problem"; Marc Sommers, "The dynamics of coordination," occasional paper 40 (Providence, RI: Thomas J. Watson Jr. Institute for International Studies, 2000), http://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb. int/files/resources/A62BFF27BE6837F6C1256C2500535B54-coordination_brown_jul2000.pdf.
- 3. Paul Salmon, Neville Stanton, Dan Jenkins, and Guy Walker, "Coordination during multiagency emergency response: issues and solutions," Disaster Prevention and Management: An International Journal 20, no. 2 (2011): 140-158, https://doi.org/10.1108/09653561111126085; Burcu Balcik, Benita M. Beamon, Caroline C. Krejci, Kyle M. Muramatsu, and Magaly Ramirez, "Coordination in humanitarian relief chains: Practices, challenges and opportunities," International Journal of Production Economics 126 no. 1 (2010): 22–34, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpe.2009.09.008.
- 4. Catriona Gourlay, "Partners apart: Managing civil-military co-operation in humanitarian interventions," Disarmament Forum 3 (2000): 33-44; Michael Pugh, "The challenge of civil-

- military relations in international peace operations," *Disasters* 25, no. 4 (2002): 345–357, https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-7717.00183.
- 5. Barbara Gray and Donna J. Wood, "Collaborative alliances: Moving from practice to theory," *The Journal of Applied Behavioral Science* 27, no. 1 (1991): 3–22, https://doi.org/10.1177/00218863 91271001.
- 6. Robert A. Rubinstein, "Cross-cultural considerations in complex peace operations," *Negotiation Journal* 19 (2003): 29–49, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1571-9979.2003.tb00278.x.
- 7. Cedric de Coning, Coherence and coordination in United Nations peacebuilding and integrated missions: A Norwegian perspective (Oslo: Norwegian Institute of International Affairs, 2007), https://www.files.ethz.ch/isn/46185/2007_Coherence_Coordination_UN_Peacebuilding.pdf; Cedric de Coning, "The coherence dilemma in peacebuilding and post-conflict reconstruction systems," African Journal on Conflict Resolution 8, no. 3 (2008): 85–110, https://doi.org/10.4314/ajcr.v8i3.39432; Susanna P. Campbell and Michael Hartnett, "A framework for improved coordination: Lessons learned from the international development, peacekeeping, peacebuilding, humanitarian and conflict resolution communities," paper presented to the Interagency Transformation, Education and After Action Review (ITEA) program, 31 October 2005, http://www.regjeringen.no/upload/UD/Vedlegg/missions/framework.pdf.
- 8. John Williamson, "The disarmament, demobilization and reintegration of child soldiers: Social and psychological transformation in Sierra Leone," *Intervention* 4, no. 3 (2006): 185–205, https://doi.org/10.1097/WTF.0b013e328011a7fb.
- 9. Renner Onana and Hannah Taylor, "MONUC and SSR in the Democratic Republic of Congo," *International Peacekeeping* 15, no. 4 (2008): 501–516, https://doi.org/10.1080/1353331 0802239733.
- 10. "MDRP Final Report: Overview of program achievements," report for Multi-Country Demobilisation and Reintegration (Washington, DC: World Bank, 2010).
- 11. Guy Lamb and Dominique Dye, "Security promotion and DDR: Linkages between ISMs, DDR, and SSR within a broader peacebuilding framework," (Washington, DC: World Bank, 2009).
 - 12. "MDRP Final Report: Overview of program achievements," 3.
- 13. "Multi-country Demobilization and Reintegration Program: End of program evaluation," final report Scanteam Analysts and Advisors (Oslo: Scanteam Analysts and Advisors, 2010), 25.
 - 14. Lamb and Dye, "Security promotion and DDR."
- 15. Robert Muggah and Chris O'Donnell, "Next generation disarmament, demobilization and reintegration," *Stability: International Journal of Security and Development* 4, no. 1 (2015), https://doi.org/10.5334/sta.fs.
- 16. Mark Sedra, "Security sector reform in Afghanistan: The slide towards expediency," *International Peacekeeping* 13, no. 1 (2006): 94–110, https://doi.org/10.1080/13533310500424868.
- 17. Ludovic Hood, "Security sector reform in East Timor, 1999–2004," *International Peace-keeping* 13, no. 1 (2006): 60–77, https://doi.org/10.1080/13533310500424819.
- 18. Kumar Kuldeep and Han G. van Dissel, "Sustainable collaboration: Managing conflict and cooperation in interorganizational systems," *MIS Quarterly* 20, no. 3 (1996): 279–300, www.jstor.org/stable/249657; Seung Ho Park and Gerardo R. Ungson, "Interfirm rivalry and managerial complexity: A conceptual framework of alliance failure," *Organization Science* 12, no. 1 (2001): 37–53, https://doi.org/10.1287/orsc.12.1.37.10118.
- 19. Werner H. Hoffmann and Roman Schlosser, "Success factors of strategic alliances in small and medium-sized enterprises—An empirical survey," *Long Range Planning* 34, no. 3 (2001):

- 357-381, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0024-6301(01)00041-3; T.K. Das and Bing-Sheng Teng, "Trust, control, and risk in strategic alliances: An integrated framework," Organization Studies 22, no. 2 (2001): 251-283, https://doi.org/10.1177/0170840601222004; Jeffrey H. Dyer, Prashant Kale and Harbir Singh, "How to make strategic alliances work," MIT Sloan Management Review 42, no. 4 (2001): 37–43.
- 20. Wenpin Tsai, "Social structure of 'coopetition' within a multiunit organization: Coordination, competition, and intraorganizational knowledge sharing," Organization Science 13, no. 2 (2002): 179–190, https://doi.org/10.1287/orsc.13.2.179.536; Maurizio Zollo, Jeffrey J. Reuer, and Harbir Singh, "Interorganizational routines and performance in strategic alliances," Organization Science 13, no. 6 (2002): 701–713, https://doi.org/10.1287/orsc.13.6.701.503.
 - 21. Das and Teng, "Trust, control, and risk in strategic alliances."
- 22. T.K. Das and Bing-Sheng Teng, "Instabilities of strategic alliances: An internal tensions perspective," Organization Science 11, no. 1 (2000): 77-101, https://doi.org/10.1287/orsc.11.1 .77.12570.
- 23. Mitchell Kozaa and Arie Lewinb, "Managing partnerships and strategic alliances: Raising the odds of success," European Management Journal 18, no. 2 (2000): 146-151, https://doi. org/10.1016/S0263-2373(99)00086-9; Dean Elmuti and Yunus Kathawala, "An overview of strategic alliances," Management Decision 39, no. 3 (2001): 205-218, https://doi.org/10.1108/EUM 000000005452.
- 24. Richard N. Osborn and John Hagedoorn, "The institutionalization and evolutionary dynamics of interorganizational alliances and networks," The Academy of Management Journal 40, no. 2 (1997): 261-278, https://doi.org/10.2307/256883.
- 25. Jean Pasquero, "Supraorganizational collaboration: The Canadian environmental experiment," The Journal of Applied Behavioral Science 27, no. 1 (1991): 38-64, https://doi.org/10.1177 /0021886391271003.
- 26. Human Rights Watch, "Angola Unravels | The Rise and Fall of the Lusaka Peace Process," Human Rights Watch, September 13, 1999, https://www.hrw.org/report/1999/09/13/angola-unravels/rise-and-fall-lusaka-peace-process.
- 27. Guy Lamb, "Assessing the reintegration of ex-combatants in the context of instability and informal economies: The Cases of the Central African Republic, the Democratic Republic of Congo and South Sudan," (Washington, DC: World Bank, 2012), https://doi.org/10.11604/pamj .2016.23.232.8287.
 - 28. Ibid.
- 29. "The Implementation Modalities of the Protocol on Power Sharing," Government of Sudan (GoS) and the Sudan People's Liberation Movement (SPLM), 26 May 2004, http://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/D18447D574722A1DC1256FD5002BD622-sud -sud-09janPart III.pdf, 2-5.
- 30. Jairo Munive, "Context matters: The conventional DDR template is challenged in South Sudan," International Peacekeeping 20, no. 5 (2013): 585-599, https://doi.org/10.1080/13533312 .2013.853962.
 - 31. "The Implementation Modalities of the Protocol on Power Sharing," 118.
- 32. Sarah Preston, Henry Smith, and Stuart Kefford, "Developing integrated approaches to post-conflict security and recovery: A case study of integrated DDR in Sudan," (London: Saferworld. 2008), 8.
 - 33. UN Security Council, Resolution 1590, 24 March 2005.

- 34. Lamb, "Assessing the reintegration of ex-combatants."
- 35. Ryan Nichols, "DDR in Sudan: Too little, too late?" HSBA Working paper 24 (Geneva: Small Arms Survey, 2011), http://www.smallarmssurveysudan.org/pdfs/HSBA-SWP-24-DDR -in-Sudan.pdf.
- 36. Julie Brethfeld, "Unrealistic expectations: Current challenges to reintegration in Southern Sudan," (Geneva: Small Arms Survey, 2010).
- 37. T.K. Das and Bing-Sheng Teng, "Between trust and control: Developing confidence in partner cooperation in alliances," *The Academy of Management Review* 23, no. 3 (1998): 491–512, https://doi.org/10.5465/AMR.1998.926623.
- 38. Ibid.; Marcia V. Wilkof, Deborah Wright Brown, and John W. Selsky, "When stories are different: The influence of corporate culture mismatches on interorganizational relations," *Journal of Applied Behavioral Science* 31 (1995): 373–388, https://doi.org/10.1177/0021886395313008.
- 39. Ghebremedhin Haile and Tiberious Bara, "South Sudan Disarmament, Demobilization and Reintegration Commission (SSDDRC)," and "United Nations Development Programme: Final evaluation of the disarmament, demobilization, and reintegration programme individual reintegration project component (2009-2012)," (Juba, South Sudan: United Nations Development Programme, 2013), 8.
- 40. Claudia Breitung, Wolf-Christian Paes, and Luuk van de Vondervoort, "In need of a critical re-think: Security sector reform in South Sudan," BICC working paper 6 (Bonn: Bonn International Center for Conversion, 2016), https://www.bicc.de/uploads/tx_bicctools/working_paper_6_01.pdf.
 - 41. Nichols, "DDR in Sudan: Too little, too late?"; Munive, "Context matters."
 - 42. Preston, Smith and Kefford, "Developing integrated approaches."
- 43. Peter Schuman, "International actors in Sudan: The politics of implementing comprehensive peace," in *Sudan: No easy ways ahead*, ed. Heinrich Böll Foundation (Berlin: Heinrich Böll Foundation, 2010), 107.
 - 44. Haile and Bara, "South Sudan Disarmament."
- 45. Jon Bennett, Sara Pantuliano, Wendy Fenton, Anthony Vaux, Chris Barnett, and Emery Brusset, "Aiding the peace: A multi-donor evaluation of support to conflict prevention and peace-building activities in Southern Sudan 2005–2010," Hove: ITAD, 2010, http://www.alnap.org/resource/8287; Robert Muggah, Desmond Molloy, and Maximo Halty, "(Dis)integrating DDR in Sudan and Haiti? Practitioners views to overcome integration inertia," in *Security and post-conflict reconstruction: Dealing with fighters in the aftermath of war*, ed. Robert Muggah (New York: Routledge, 2009), 206–225.
- 46. Ivan Campbell, Thomas Wheeler, Larry Attree, Dell Marie Butler and Bernardo Mariani, "China and conflict-affected states: Between principle and pragmatism," report (London: Saferworld, 2012), https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/57a08aad40f0b649740006f2/China-and-conflict-affected-states.pdf.
 - 47. Haile and Bara, "South Sudan Disarmament," 8.
- 48. "South Sudan DDR programme review report: Attachment 2," STHLM Policy Group report, (Stockholm: Stockholm Policy Group, 2010), https://deanpiedmont.files.wordpress.com/2015/08/attachment-2-south-sudan-ddr-review.pdf.
 - 49. Bennett et al., "Aiding the peace."
 - 50. Preston et al., "Developing integrated approaches to post-conflict security and recovery."
 - 51. Ibid., 23.

- 52. Laurent Banal, Ian Rowe, and Mulugeta G. Berhe, "Sudan: Assessment of the disarmament and demobilisation process," Khartoum: United Nations Integrated DDR Unit, 2009.
- 53. Adam O'Brien, "Shots in the dark: The 2008 South Sudan civilian disarmament campaign," HSBA Working Paper 16 (Geneva: Small Arms Survey, 2009).
- 54. John Young, "Sudan People's Liberation Army disarmament in Jonglei and its implications," ISS Paper 137 (Pretoria: Institute for Security Studies, 2007); Cecily Brewer, "Disarmament in South Sudan: Case study no. 7," (Washington, DC: Center for Complex Operations, National Defense University, 2010); Sara Skinner, "Civilian disarmament in South Sudan: A legacy of struggle," (London: Saferworld, 2012).
 - 55. Young, "Sudan People's Liberation Army disarmament in Jonglei."
 - 56. Ibid.
- 57. Richard Garfield, "Violence and victimization after civilian disarmament: The case of Jonglei," (Geneva: Small Arms Survey, 2007); Fodeba Daboh, Sahr Fatoma, and Michael Kuch, "Disarmament, demobilization rehabilitation and reintegration (DDRR): A case study of Liberia, Sierra Leone, and South Sudan," New York Science Journal 3, no. 6 (2010): 6-19.
 - 58. Skinner, "Civilian disarmament in South Sudan."
- 59. Ibid.; Stalin Gebreselassie, "Disarmament process in the Greater Lakes hampered by availability of guns and lack of trust," UNMIS News, 19 February 2018, https://unmiss.unmissions.org /disarmament-process-greater-lakes-hampered-availability-guns-and-lack-trust.
 - 60. Breitung et al., "In need of a critical re-think."
 - 61. Haile and Bara, "South Sudan Disarmament."
 - 62. Nichols, "DDR in Sudan: Too little, too late?"
- 63. Richard Rands, "In need of review: SPLA transformation in 2006-10 and beyond," (Geneva: Small Arms Survey, 2010).
 - 64. Munive, "Context matters."
 - 65. Young, "Sudan People's Liberation Army disarmament in Jonglei."
- 66. Alex de Waal, "When kleptocracy becomes insolvent: Brute causes of the civil war in South Sudan," African Affairs 113, no. 452 (2014): 347-369, https://doi.org/10.1093/afraf/adu028.
- 67. Douglas H. Johnson, "Briefing: The crisis in South Sudan," African Affairs 113, no. 451 (2014): 300-09, https://doi.org/10.1093/afraf/adu020.
 - 68. Banal et al, "Sudan: Assessment of the disarmament and demobilization."
- 69. "South Sudan DDR programme review report: Attachment 2"; Haile and Bara, "South Sudan Disarmament."
 - 70. Das and Teng, "Between trust and control."
 - 71. Lamb, "Assessing the reintegration of ex-combatants."
 - 72. Nichols, "DDR in Sudan: Too little, too late?"
- 73. Jairo Munive, "Disarmament, demobilisation and reintegration in South Sudan: The limits of conventional peace and security templates," (Copenhagen: Danish Institute for International Studies, 2013), http://pure.diis.dk/ws/files/58204/RP2013_07_Jairo_Disarmament_SouthSudan _web.jpg.pdf.
 - 74. Haile and Bara, "South Sudan Disarmament."
- 75. Human Security Baseline Assessment for Sudan and South Sudan, "DDR in South Sudan," (Geneva: Small Arms Survey 2013), 3; Johnson, "Briefing: The crisis in South Sudan."

92 ASPJ AFRICA & FRANCOPHONIE

- 76. Siv Vangen and Chris Huxham, "Nurturing collaborative relations: Building trust in interorganizational collaboration," *The Journal of Applied Behavioral Science* 39, no. 1 (2003): 5-31, https://doi.org/10.1177/0021886303039001001.
 - 77. Lamb, "Assessing the reintegration of ex-combatants."
- 78. "Sudan demands UN audit on soldier rehab fund," Radio France Internationale, 29 December 2010, http://en.rfi.fr/africa/20101229-sudan-demands-un-audit-soldier-rehab-fund.
 - 79. Lamb, "Assessing the reintegration of ex-combatants," 59.
- 80. Josh Kron, "Peace hovers in Sudan, but most soldiers stay armed," *the New York Times*, 30 December 2010, http://www.nytimes.com/2010/12/31/world/africa/31sudan.html?_r=1&.
 - 81. Haile and Bara, "South Sudan Disarmament."
 - 82. Ibid.
 - 83. Ibid.